Hannington Parish Council, – Minutes of Quarterly Meeting held on Tuesday 12th December 2023, for approval. 

PARISH COUNCIL OF HANNINGTON, HAMPSHIRE

	Date and time of Meeting:

	7.00pm, 12th December 2023. 

	Present:

	Chair, Cllr. Alex Lowrie (AL),
Cllr. Jon Whitfield (JW)
Cllr.  Nick Joslin (NJ)
Cllr. Judy Henry (JH) 
Cllr. Pat Coneley (PC)

	Apologies:

	None.


	Clerk:

	Sue Wright (SW)

	Guests:
	Cllr. Mike Bound, BDBC 
Sgt. Martyn Evans, Neighbourhood Policing team for Basingstoke Rural. 

	Members of the Public:
	None. 





December 2023, Quarterly Meeting.

1. Apologies for absence and declarations of interest.
All parish council members were in attendance. SW confirmed the declarations of interest to be up to date – and nothing additional was being made for the purposes of the quarterly meeting. 

2. Police matters
AL and the other members of the council gave a warm welcome to Sgt Martyn Evans and thanked him for his attendance, noting that it had been a long time since we’d had a member of the police attend one of our meetings. 

Sgt. Martyn Evans, (ME) introduced himself, confirming he was a member of the neighbourhood policing team for Basingstoke Rural and had over 16 years’ service. He has been Sergeant for 4 years and has had previous service in Tadley/Yateley area.   

ME advised we can expect to see some major changes to police services and a return to a neighbourhood policing, which will provide each rural area with a named contact.  These changes have been introduced after a comprehensive review of rural policing by Hampshire Police, noting as a consequence of historic resource-reduction; the safe neighbourhood teams had become disconnected from their communities.  The Members welcomed this announcement. 

ME explained in 2023 a new chief constable; Scott Chiltern, was appointed - and he has outlined a different approach which includes the above. New chief constable is very keen to reconnect with communities.  Basingstoke Rural will therefore be divided into three areas which include ‘Basingstoke West’ which comprises of Kingsclere area/Burghclere and Ball Hill. New chief constable has also reintroduced the dedicated response vehicles for rural area, (similar to the service previously offered to rural communities enjoyed in the past). The rural response vehicle for our area will be based at Basingstoke HQ. 


In addition, ME confirmed a recruitment campaign for the Basingstoke Rural team including two new PCSOs to support the existing cohort of 9, constables for Basingstoke rural; a marked improvement on the three constables which were previously dedicated to rural policing. ME confirmed we can also expect a better, more visible presence at events, including Hannington Fair – where the police will be happy to attend to help communicate the new rural policing policy. 

Sgt Evans confirmed that Lionel Lecture will be the named officer for Hannington and Ibworth and that he will be making visits soon. Members commented they would be very happy to provide Lionel with a standing invitation to our meetings, going forward. 

ME gave an overview of how the police approach policing the parish and surrounding parishes; generally speaking, these are all considered to be low crime areas - but the country lanes are often used by criminal gangs moving between towns or enroute to their targets. 
In terms of the principal types of crime-prevention the rural policing team focus on, there are three main categories;
· Organised rural criminality and the work of gangs using country routes to evade detection,
· Paices Hill traveller camp and connected crime,
· Night/non-violent burglaries from farming and similar premises – Quad bikes and other types of equipment are especially targeted. 

ME commented that his team also pick up a considerable amount of work from Thames Valley Police and certain types of criminality crossing the county lines (borders). 

JH commented on the police response times to a number of recent burglaries reported by residents in Ibworth; three known incidents involving theft from sheds and other outbuildings, were reported. 

ME explained how the police prioritise what they attend – with a focus on attending crimes in progress as a priority. Non-violent crimes which are reported after the event; are typically followed up by the police within a few days, either by a visit or by phone.   

ME confirmed the new police administration is also focused on improving response times across all police services. 

PC asked what we can do as a community to help protect ourselves. 
ME noted that the biggest risk comes from professional criminals – 

Advice: 
· Always report every suspicious sightings or actual incident as it helps the police to build a profile of the activity in the area. With a named contact now in place, residents will be able to email the police directly with anything suspicious. 

· Residents are (already), able to report crime online via the Hampshire Police Website

· ME confirmed there are plans to reintroduce a ‘beat surgery’ which will be based in Kingsclere – so there will be a number of different ways to reach the police and also to meet with them, as part of the new administration’s community and rural policing initiatives. 

ME noted the Police are also keen to ensure they make themselves accessible to older members of the community and also other members of the community, who do not have either a mobile phone or access to the internet – the current percentage for which stands at  17/20% (for Basingstoke West). 

· Beat Surgery in Kingsclere will be held in the village club – which is the old stone building to the rear of the public library. The police office in Kingsclere has not been used in recent years – but hoping to reactivate it. 

JW commented that perhaps we could look at having a regular day, when the police would be in Hannington, for example; ‘an officer on the Green’ event, so people in the village could come and meet/speak to the police about any concerns they may have. AL confirmed as a parish council, we would be happy to help publicise all the police efforts ME had summarised.

The members thanked ME for his attendance and his very helpful talk about the new police initiatives. 

Action point: SW to invite Lionel to future meetings and update website with new Police details.

3. Borough Councillors

AL introduced Cllr. Mike Bound from BDBC and thanked him for attending the meeting.  
Cllr. Mike Bound Cllr (MB) introduced himself and confirmed he was elected to stand in May 2023. He was previously a borough councillor between the years of 2008 and 2020, but took a career break for a period of time before returning to local politics last year.   He currently sits on two committees including the Planning Committee and the development Control Committee – the main task of which is to scrutinise all new planning applications for the Borough. 

MB also commented on some of the difficulties they encounter given that the Borough Council does not have a 5-year land supply and as such this makes dealings with developers difficult. Big developments in the area of late include the two proposed developments in Kingsclere – (first stage refused, developer is appealing) and also the very large development proposed for Manydown. 

Manydown is a huge project and seeks to build over 4000 new houses plus amenities. It is within the scope of the BDBC Neighbourhood Plan – plan is comprehensive and envisages the redevelopment of the whole site by Developers. MB confirmed they are not expecting to see any construction activity until early 2025. In the intervening time – the developers have banked the land. 

Cllr Bounds also commented on the ongoing struggles with County in relation to potholes in the Borough’s roads. JH enquired about fly-tipping which Cllr Bound confirmed remained the responsibility of BDBC – who generally have good response times. 

The members thanked Cllr Bound for his attendance and update. 
Action points: SW to continue inviting Cllr Bound and the other Borough, Members to future meetings. 


4. County Councillors
County Cllr. Rhydian Vaughan sent his apologies and a written report to update on his work, which SW prior circulated by email.

5. Open Forum
No members of the public in attendance. 

6. Draft Minutes of the quarterly meeting held; 10th October 2023, for approval. 
The draft minutes for the quarterly meeting held; 10th October 2023, prior circulated, were approved.  Action point: SW to add copies of the Approved minutes to the parish council website. 

7. Matters Arising:
a. Audit Update – AL circulated a copy of the report and updated on each item as follows; 
i. R1, regarding the VAT reclaim has now been completed. The VAT reclaim has been calculated and submitted.   
ii. R2. a review and update of the Financial Regulations is in progress and SW will update at a future meeting of the parish council with a revised version of the policy. (See also item 10 of this meeting’s agenda ‘Policy Review’).  
iii. R3 – same as above.  R4. AL confirmed this has been reviewed and contrary to the auditor comment – we believe this is already being adequately done (i.e. all payments ARE clearly approved, noted in the minutes and the invoices signed). 
iv. Regarding electronic banking; our electronic banking is already set up such that two approvers (other than the clerk/RFO) are required. Should the auditor bring this up again we will push back – as we are already fulfilling our obligations.  
v. R5 – relates to the VAT reclaim, which has now been completed and submitted. We went back as far as records permitted (noting that for certain periods of the council’s history, the records are not complete). 
vi. R6 and R7 Risk review – related to insurance provision, the asset register and also the Health and Safety policy of the council. (See policy review below at agenda item 10). 
vii. R8. - regarding a need to ensure that Reserves maintained are directly related to expenditure plans. Relates to budget (new budget proposal below) – which clearly demonstrate that our reserves are related to planned expenditure. Account surplus is now stored in an interest bearing account (See below). 
viii. R9. Asset valuation was submitted as part of last AGAR 2022/23.  

In summary: We are either already at or exceeding, Audit requirements and the action points; so no concerns to report. 
b. IT & Security – A additional licence from Boxxe has been purchased which will permit JH to be added to email. Jans Hertz is to remain as an administrator.  
Action Point: SW to request JH to be set up and send instructions to Judy on how to activate her account. 
c. IT & Security – Web hosting services are to remain with Hugo-Fox and full web access has been restored, (following the issues we had preventing us from uploading documents in Nov/Dec last year - now resolved). 
8. Finance.
a. VAT Refund: as referenced the above: the application to reclaim VAT on previous years’ expenditure, has now been calculated and submitted. 
b. Payments for approval – all payments were approved. 
· Revised Boxxe Invoice (Outlook /Email Accounts/Additional Users) - £346.92
· Insurance Renewal (Needs to be paid before 9th December) - £305.40
· Village Hall Invoice (for October and December hire) - £32.00
· Clerk’s Quarterly Invoice (Q4 2023) - £1000.00
· Playground Inspection - £257.50
c. Bank Reconciliation – AL presented the most recent reconciliation statement for review by the Members. Agreed and approved as a true representation and signed by AL, JW and the Clerk. 
d. Update on Interest Bearing Account. AL confirmed that a linked, Lloyds Bank, interest bearing account (3%pa) had been opened and a deposit of £13,000 made into the account. In addition to the budgeted funds in the Council’s current account; a contingency of £3000 remains available.
e. Banking arrangements – Additional signatory complete. All the forms and identity checks for the clerk have been completed and submitted (and confirmed as acceptable) – but we are still waiting for Lloyds to add the Clerk as an account administrator.  
Action point: AL to follow-up on why the process is taking so long. 
f. BDBC Parish Council Precept Request 2024/2025 – Application must be submitted by 31 January 2024. AL tabled the completed precept application form which reflects an increase of 5%. For the past 4 years the amount we have requested from BDBC has not altered (or been adjusted for RPI fluctuations). Members agreed and approved the approach that a minor increase should be requested. Total amount of £7324.00 requested. Form signed and countersigned by AL, PC, NJ and the clerk. 
Action SW to submit the Precept application to Paul Bonner’s team at BDBC before the deadline (done). 
g. Draft Budget 2024 – AL tabled the proposed budget for 2024, noting the increase in income (from the adjusted precept – as above), and certain additional expenses: including:
a. extra Boxxe email licence, 
b. additional cost of webhosting 
c. amounts for Member and Clerk training, 
d. an insurance premium increase for next year
e. potential additional expenses for the village Green, 
f. potential noticeboard replacement. 

Audit costs are not expected to increase by much and an external audit is not required as we remain below the threshold. Election costs are expected to be zero for next year (as members will still be in term), and account has already been made for some additional spend with the Lengthsman (see below). An allowance has been made for IT equipment (purchase/or lease) as the council is currently still without its own laptop, (and the clerk is still using her own equipment). The tabled budget permits a working balance of £3000 and a contingency of £2000. Members welcomed the budget and the detail provided by AL and determined to approve the budget at the next meeting in February, which permits time for a considered review and any further questions, Members may have. 
Actions:
a) Members to continue their review of the proposed budget for 2024 and 
b) SW to check with Mark Burton to confirm the anticipated costs for mowing the Village Green through 2024. 
c) PC to continue inspecting the footpaths and report back on any which may need to be added to the list of paths requiring assistance from the Lengthsman scheme. 
d) SW to upload a copy of the budget to the financial records stored on the website (after  approval by Members).  
	
9. Roads and Footpaths: In addition to that noted above, JH reported an issue with the road at the top of Ibworth which continually floods with water/mud/rubble from the adjacent fields, commenting that the piece of road was so worn in places, that it needed rebuilding. The farmer had recently added a ‘sink hole’ to aid drainage and resolve the flooding – but this has not worked. AL noted that there was likely no easy solution – and we should report it to the Borough/County council. 
Action:  JH: to identify the exact location of the issue on a map, so that it may be reported.  Cllr. Mike Bound also undertook to drive past and look at the area.     

Regarding the recent concerns raised at a previous meeting about the state of certain bridleways around the Parish: AL confirmed he spoke to Tim May, the owner of the land where most of the bridleways are located. Tim May has agreed to look more closely at the paths marked on the maps and shown in the photos, provided at the our last meeting. Tim May has also requested that anyone spotting an issue with a footpath or bridleway report it using the emailable form on the Kingsclere Estates website.  

PC commented on a separate issue regarding the footpath which leads through an area of woodland – and will investigate to clarify ownership so the landowner may be approached, regarding its upkeep. Action PC; to report back with details, as soon as possible. 

AL noted that additional funds had been added to the contingency identified in the proposed budget for 2024, to assist the overall effort to maintain footpaths around the parish. Members agreed that the best approach is to try and work collaboratively with local landowners and make full use of the Lengthsman scheme, to try and resolve those routes most in need of assistance. 

10. Policy Review
a. Review of Snow Plan. SW circulated an updated Snow Plan, together with recommendations on applicable H&S assessments. Our insurers have also confirmed that our cover extends to volunteers who help us in the capacity envisaged by our Snow Plan. Members noted a couple of amendments needed to the list of volunteers to reflect people who have moved away from the village and to add NJ, who confirmed he was happy to be added as a volunteer. Updated plan, approved. 
Action: SW to upload the new Snow Plan to the website and to send a copy to Juliet Burton for inclusion in the next available Parish magazine.  

b. Review of Health & Safety Policy – SW prior circulated proposed new Health & Safety policy, proposals for Health and Safety Officer and sample risk assessment methodology, forms and targets, for Member review. Members agreed to adopt the policy and appoint JW as the Parish Health and Safety Officer. Part of the H&S role includes a risk assessment of Parish assets (including noting the condition and safety of Noticeboards, benches and other physical items which may be used by members of the public – also useful for the Risk Assessment mentioned above and our asset register). Action: JW to report back on progress made at next meeting. 

c. Review of Transparency Code and Financial Regulations. SW Prior circulated a revised Transparency code for Member review. Given the length of the document: Members agreed to review and defer further discussion of the new policy to the next meeting in February. 
Action Point – SW to continue working on new Financial Regulations. 

11. Clerk IT equipment – SW tabled several quotes for comparison to purchase a refurbished laptop. Having researched a number of potential suppliers; the price to purchase are all in the range of around £750.00.  SW suggested an alternative (and potentially better) idea might be to lease a laptop, with a full care and maintenance package over three years instead – as the cost would be a monthly expense and would not require the purchase of equipment (which would need to be treated as an asset for the purposes of the asset register). Action Point: SW to investigate the leasing option further and revert with options, as soon as possible. 

12. Open spaces.
a. AL reported that he would continue the dialogue with residents who had expressed concern about safety issues from passing traffic, when using the Green – issues which appear to be more seasonal. Currently use of the Green is much quieter due to winter and seasonal/poor weather. 
b. Members agreed to defer docussiion on noticeboards until after JW had completed a H&S review of Parish assets – as that will necessarily require an assessment of their physical condition (and therefore whether they need replacing). 

13. Matters Arising – and not appearing elsewhere on the agenda: none. 

14. AOB. No further matters raised. General question raised regarding notifications about planning applications. Members noted that since the change in service provided by Hugo Fox – the auto update facility for planning applications which used to appear on (all) BDBC Parish websites – was no longer available. The Clerk noted that she received emails from BDBC regarding applications made within the Parish and that any member of the public can sign up to the BDBC website for notifications. AL noted that the Parish might only voice concern to the borough council, if complaints were made to it directly, from residents impacted by a planning proposal. 


15. Proposed Dates of next meetings:
HPC Quarterly meeting – Tuesday 27th February 2024 and
HPC Annual and Quarterly Meetings – Tuesday 7th May 2024. 


End.
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